Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes

April 19, 2017

Memorial Hall

4:00 pm
Call to Order: Chairman Judd called the meeting to order.  Other members present: Andrew Baker, Robert Manners, and Town Administrator, Terry Narkewicz.

Acceptance of Minutes: Bob presented a motion to accept the April 3, 2017 meeting minutes as presented.  Andrew seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

Noteworthy News:

Selectmen’s Race – three residents have expressed an interest in running for the Selectmen’s seat in May.  Residents Jackie Walsh, Matthew Marchese, and Roland Giguere will have to rely on a sticker and/or write-in campaign as the deadline to have their name placed on the election ballot has long passed.  Andrew would like to organize a candidate’s night so that residents can meet the candidates and make an informed decision on Election Day.
Department Liaison Reports:

Town Collector – Andrew and Terry met with the Town Collector to monitor the collection of delinquent taxes.  Since their last meeting in February, an additional $33,000 has been collected.  The trio will meet again in early June.  Tax bills for fiscal year 2017 should be mailed within the next couple of weeks.

Highway – the crew has been trying out the newly acquired street sweeper, patching potholes, tree trimming and preparing for the summer construction season.

Police Department – Joe is prepared to finalize the hiring of Interim Chief Bardwell and Sergeant Budrewicz at the Board’s first meeting in May.

Parking Study – Emmy Hahn, Massachusetts Downtown Initiative Program Coordinator and an assigned Consultant will meet with town officials on May 11th at 2pm to discuss the proposed parking study.  Shelburne was awarded $15,000 for this project.

4:00 pm Board of Assessors RE: Tax Classification Hearing (Chairman, Alan Coutinho, Joe Mattei, and Assistant Assessor, Jennifer Morse) – Chairman Coutinho recommended a single tax rate for all classes of property.  The anticipated tax rate once approved by the Department of Revenue is $14.84.  Andrew presented a motion to accept the recommendation of the Board of Assessors and approve a single tax rate.  Bob seconded the motion.  During the discussion, Joe thanked the Assessors and Jennifer for all of their hard work.  The motion carried unanimously.

4:15 pm Dog Hearing RE: Belden Merims, 34 Severance Street verses Travis Bistrek, 34 High Street - Joe opened the hearing and read a police report submitted by Officer Cory Powell. Joe then invited Mr. Bistrek to speak regarding the alleged incidences involving Ms. Merims dog.  Travis stated that the first incident occurred in December, 2013 while Mrs. Bistrek was walking their leashed dog on the sidewalk.  Ms. Merim’s dog came after his dogs in an aggressive manner and caused injury in the attack.  The second incident occurred on the Bistrek’s property.  Travis indicated that both of his dogs were leashed at the time and he had all he could do to pull Ms. Merim’s dog away.  He is concerned for the safety of his family and his dogs.

Ms. Merims presented her dog’s licensure and rabies certificate and stated that the facts presented by Mr. Bistrek were accurate.  She indicated that she lives in Shelburne for five months of the year then spends the rest of the year in Colrain (where her dog is licensed).  She has never had an incident in Colrain.  She stated that her dog tends to behave aggressively towards other dogs not people.  She stated that when the first incident occurred, she had someone else walking her dog Phoebe and the dog broke free.  During the second incident, the retractable leash broke.
Following a short deliberation, Bob presented a motion to order Ms. Merims to keep her dog Phoebe restrained at all times and when the dog is off property, she must wear a muzzle.  Andrew seconded the motion and recommended that Ms. Merims use a woven leash rather than a retractable one.  Joe requested that Ms. Merims see the Town Clerk about licensing the dog in Shelburne.  Motion carried unanimously.

4:30 pm Finance Committee & Moderator RE: Review of Annual Town Meeting Warrant (Finance Committee Members Leo Ojala and John Payne, Sylvia Smith, Moderator) – Members of the Board reviewed the annual town meeting warrant with the town moderator and members of the finance committee.  Minor changes were made throughout the document for sake of consistency.  The Board discussed whether it was premature to revise the town’s parking by-laws before a parking study had been completed.  The Moderator explained the various options for addressing the article which included: passing over the article, laying it on the table (2/3 vote), or postponing it indefinitely.  The Board will invite Planning Board Chairman, John Wheeler in to their May 1st meeting to discuss further.  Given the length of this years’ warrant, if necessary, the Moderator will continue the meeting on Wednesday, May 3rd at 6:30 pm.
OLD BUSINESS:

Finance Committee’s Tax Incentive Financing Policy – the Board will wait until after town meeting to finalize the document.

Partnership Vote RE: Slum & Blight Study – Bob presented a motion to earmark the Slum & Blight Study as a Partnership Project, authorizing Carmela to assist Breezeway Farm Consulting, Inc. with the work.  Andrew seconded the motion which carried unanimously.

NEW BUSINESS:

Greenfield Police Chief RE: Request for Letter of Support for RECC Feasibility Study – Acting on a recommendation made by Interim Chief Bardwell, Andrew presented a motion to authorize the Chairman to submit a letter to the State 911 Department supporting a grant-funded feasibility study for the purpose of exploring a Regional Emergency Communications Center.  Bob seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.
Jim Stacy, Transfer Station Attendant RE: Decision to Retire May 1, 2017 – After serving the town for approximately ten years, Jim has decided to retire effective May 1, 2017.  The Town Administrator will post the position internally with the hopes that the town’s Assistant Transfer Station Attendant might be interested.  Andrew presented a motion to accept Jim’s letter of retirement with regret and to post the position internally.  Bob seconded the motion.  Joe commended Jim for being a great asset to the town and recommended that the Board explore the possibility of dual coverage on Saturday’s to help oversight of operations.  Motion carried unanimously.

Woodlands Partnership Initiative RE: MassEnergy Insight Account – the UMass Clean Energy Extension is available and eager to assist Shelburne in evaluating the heating energy use in our municipal buildings to determine whether there is potential to utilize energy efficient, modern wood heat.  This is a voluntary program and should Shelburne decide to pursue a Green Community Designation, the information will be beneficial.  Andrew volunteered to be the contact person for Shelburne.  Terry will notify the UMass Extension of Shelburne’s interest.
OTHER BUSINESS:

Richard Ormond, Highway Department RE: Letter of Resignation – Highway employee, Richard Ormond submitted a letter of resignation dated April 11, 2017.  His last day of employment shall be Tuesday, April 25, 2017.  Bob presented a motion to accept Rick’s resignation and wished him well with future endeavors.  Andrew seconded the motion which was accepted unanimously by the Board. Bob requested that the Town Administrator advertise the vacancy.
Cathy Buntin, Senior Center RE: On-Call Van Driver Position – Bob presented a motion to accept the Senior Center Director’s recommendation to hire Paul LaBelle of Buckland (pending completion of trainings) for the On-Call Van Driver position  at a starting rate of $12.50.  Paul currently drives for the MTRSD, possess a CDL license and has passed CORI and RMV Driver’s Record check. Andrew seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.
PUBLIC COMMENT: None

ADJOURNMENT: Andrew presented a motion to adjourn the meeting at 6:40 pm.  Bob seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully Submitted,

Terry Narkewicz

Town Administrator

